Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on Thursday, 29th June 2023
Present

Chairperson, Treasurer, Secretary, 5 committee members, 7 ordinary members

Chairperson’s Report

I welcome you to the 2023 AGM at the Huddersfield Bridge Club as an experienced chairman…. of two years now. Where does the time go? As I look out from this table none of you look a day older! 

Following on from last year when finally, being rid of any pandemic restrictions we stayed open permanently, this year we continued to build attendance at our face-to-face sessions, attract new members through lessons and tried to encourage everyone with a friendly welcome and a non-judgmental playing atmosphere. We hope that members feel that we have achieved this.
I would like to thank my current committee, TDs – double thanks to those people who fulfill both roles and duplimater rota volunteers. They work very quietly behind the scenes to ensure we have hands to play and the deal logged in the computer for us all to study afterwards and wonder why we didn’t try a squeeze instead of the finesse to make that contract.  
I do sincerely thank everyone who make the club run smoothly and every time we ask for extra volunteers for one off help you always step up and that is appreciated. 
This year I am going to mention some volunteers by name and apologies if I miss “you” out. For the first year after the pandemic the duplimater was temperamental to say the least, causing a lot of angst to volunteers and some Sunday phone calls to myself, however since Mike Woodward took on cleaning and maintenance duties it has run like the well-oiled machine it now is and made everyone’s life easier. On behalf of those of you who like a biscuit with your cuppa I would like to thank Margaret Gill, our Biscuit Czar and you may have noticed the garden at the front of the club looking tidier and that is thanks to green-fingered Lew Clark and the slab donated by Alan Stephenson to replace the one stolen by someone with big muscles. We have also held two hugely successful parties at Christmas and more recently for the King’s Coronation and they have run extremely smoothly thanks to “Party Planners” David and Jackie Ford. Jackie also doubles up as club photographer and was present with the committee and other members where George turned 100 in April. 
One of most successful volunteer initiatives is our decision to run the Wednesday evening sessions as “No Partner Required”.  To do this we set up a “Spares” rota so that every Wednesday a club member turns up and waits to see if they are required that evening and if not, they return home. This initiative has probably increased attendance by 1.5-2 tables on a regular basis and allowed people to return to the club who haven’t played bridge in years or to continue playing while their regular partner is away. We have even seen some people initially put together now becoming regular partnerships. We could not do this without members supporting us and we are thankful that you do. 
If anyone does wish to get more involved then please do let us know, we will find you something to do. 

Membership and attendance are both increasing from a low after the pandemic levels and we compare very favourably with other local clubs as the pastime of Bridge, along with lots of other activities, recovers its place in people’s time and social lives. The club has 168 members, as of 7th June, This compares with 255 names on our books in 2020, 146 in 2021 and 160 last year. 
We will continue to offer an online game on Monday evenings and this will continue in a cost effective way beneficial to Huddersfield Bridge Club by being run totally by Oliver Cowan from next month. Any Huddersfield members taking part will generate a financial contribution to Huddersfield bridge club, so we urge people who only play online to renew and retain your Huddersfield Bridge Club membership please. Oliver has also run very successful online events in our name, and we will support him by advertising his congresses and events. This will also allow our club to concentrate on face-to-face bridge as we encourage people to attend in person and you are! We need enough people to attend to justify the premises and the costs associated with maintaining those premises.  

With regard to actual attendance, last year I reported we usually achieved about 20-22 tables across the four sessions we held each week. That number now regularly exceeds 30 tables across the same sessions with a dedicated following on a Thursday morning and lots of regulars at the other three sessions too. These numbers are higher on occasions as it is not always the same people in attendance on those days and sometimes enough people have turned up to need a quick shuffle of a 33rd board before play commences. We continue to monitor other bridge clubs and without doubt we are doing well in terms of sessions offered and attendees on a weekly basis. Some of this increased attendance is due to new players continuing to play bridge after completing both Beginners and Improvers Lessons. Here is a summary of what we have achieved this year in that area.

Teaching Summary for the 2023 AGM

Beginners
In conjunction with U3A we ran a Beginners Bridge Group this year with Dallas Cliff as lead teacher and Carrie as his very able assistant. The course followed the English Bridge Union ‘Bridge for All’ programme and covered the basics of playing bridge including bidding, card play and standard conventions etc with a weekly mixture of tuition and practice. We had nine participants initially with eight continuing to the end of the course and those that made it in one snowy Thursday morning being dragged upstairs to join the normal club session. A number of those beginners have joined that session now and we encourage them to continue to attend and improve their bridge. Thank you to Dallas and Carrie.
Improvers
The Improvers Lessons were led by Denis Murphy who writes:

"We had 20 people in the Improvers classes. Some were continuing their learning of the game after having started relatively recently whilst others were coming for a top-up in their bidding and play. We were keen, therefore, that there would be a sufficient mixture of topics that would both interest and challenge the group. With such a large group it was important that we had a lot of help, particularly with the practice hands. So, special thanks go to Clive, Lisa, Pearl, Rosie and Ian.

It is noteworthy that there is an increased attendance of many in the Improvers group at the regular club duplicates."

As far as I am concerned, I note, with thanks, that all involved in teaching at Huddersfield continue to do so on a purely voluntary basis, which is not always the case at other clubs. 
We again managed to field three teams in the Yorkshire League and fulfill all our fixtures home and away. We again had to use some last-minute pairings and stand in players but it all adds to the fun and helps people to get to know each other. Thank you to Carrie for all her organizing and the other team captains Liz and Diane Horton too.
We again decided not to run face-to-face competitions at the club this year but some of them are likely to resume as attendance is at a level to support internal club competitions. Watch this space. 

After a one year trial using Pianola as a means of analyzing results for members and as another way of communicating with all members via email we have committed to use this system moving forward.  Liz is also revamping the website which we will continue to use alongside direct emails and notices in the club to keep members fully informed. 
News hot off the press is…. We have just successfully been awarded a grant to purchase tablets to replace the ageing Bridgemates which will improve the actual scoring and recording after each hand. Whether those results actually look good to you is of course down to your own bidding and playing! 

The committee will strive to continue to move the club forwards in a friendly and open way. However the AGM is also a time to reflect and look back. As with every year we have sadly lost some long-standing members who will be greatly missed. Can we please take a moment to remember those who have passed away this last year before I pass you over to Pat for the Treasurer’s report.  She and I will happily answer any questions after she gives her report. 

A minute’s silence followed. 

Apologies for Absence

Denis and Pearl Murphy, Liz Greensides, Diane Horton, Michael Woodward, Jackie Ford, Chris Pilling, Margaret Barrow, Pam Cooper, Jenny Logan, Sarah Watkins, Tony Hirst, Kate Ogilvie, Ann Tallboys, Sue Burke, Carol Kaye, Anne Bailey, Stuart Swaine, Joan Payne, Shirley Blamires, Jane Carter, Hazel Barker
Minutes of 2022 Annual General Meeting

These were circulated to the members present.  The proposal to accept was by Katie Thorpe, seconded by Pam Hall.  All in favour, and the minutes were signed. 
Treasurer’s Report

The attached accounts show the financial position of the club at 31 March 2023, and the

Income and expenditure for the year ended on that date.

The main points of note are:

· The number of members continues to increase gradually, but membership has not yet returned to the numbers before the pandemic.

· Income from play totalled £15,845, an increase from last year of £3,318. This comprises net income from face-to-face bridge, which is steadily increasing, and income from online bridge, which is declining.

· Bridge lessons generated income of £1,696. These lessons still prove to be the best way for the club to recruit new members.

· The sale of refreshments generated a profit of £301, thanks to the work of Margaret Gill and Margaret Rhodes.

· Boiler repairs represented the main cost included in Repairs and Renewals. We have continued to pay large amounts for boiler repairs in the current financial year.

· The revenue accounts for the year ended 31 March 2023 showed a surplus of £2,567, disregarding depreciation. This cannot be compared to last year, when we were fortunate to receive Covid grants totalling £21,718. We must continue striving to increase the membership and the numbers playing face to face bridge.

Alan Stephenson asked why the cleaning cost had increased and this is because wages have gone up and we are running more sessions and more events which means more cleaning. This also includes toilet rolls etc.  The rent on the accounts is from Huddersfield ladies. The comment was also made and agreed that next year we shouldn’t have depreciation as earlier refurbishment work in kitchen/downstairs is now fully depreciated.
Adoption of Financial Statements for 12 Months Ending 31st March 2023
The accounts had been verified by Ian Whitehead. Alan Stephenson proposed, Carrie Babington seconded and the Accounts for the 12 months ending 31st March 2023 were approved by members.  
Election of Auditors

It was proposed by Katie Thorpe, seconded by Carrie Babington, and agreed by all that Ian Whitehead be appointed as Independent Verifier.
Motion to Limit Membership Numbers

The limit on 500 members was renewed.  This was proposed by Ian Whitehead, seconded by David Ford, and agreed by all. 
Election of Chairperson, Secretary, Treasurer and Committee Members

Chairperson:   Michael Robertson - proposed by Margaret Rhodes and seconded by Pam Hall
Treasurer:   Pat Whitehouse - proposed by Pam Hall and seconded by Pam Cooper
Secretary:   Sue Measures - proposed by Linda Tempest and seconded by Ann Tallboys
New Committee Member:  Hazel Barker - proposed by Margaret Rhodes and seconded by Pam Hall
David Ford, Liz Greensides, Margaret Rhodes, Katie Thorpe and Ian Whitehead were re-elected to the committee.

All positions were agreed by all present.
Award of Trophies and Prizes for Competitions 
No prizes to be awarded – we will discuss at the next committee meeting and perhaps redesignate the trophies and prize money.

Other Business 
This was proposed by Pam Cooper “To think long and hard about renovations to the club if a change of venue is a serious option.  I will support the club in whichever way it decides to go although not as physically as I used to.  Well done for the last 12 months.” 
Michael agreed we should not spend loads of money without careful consideration on the current club premises which are not really 100% fit for purpose. He also said the committee we will instigate a review and come up with a proposal for the long term about what is best for the members of Huddersfield bridge club in terms of location and facilities now that the Trustees of the club has been brought up to date following resignations and illness. 
Katie Thorpe asked if anybody knew how the Jack of Spades incident occurred – no one knows what happened but if anyone can shed some light on how all the Jacks in a set came to be swapped the whole committee would like to know!
Alan Stephenson asked if the club could donate to a Kirklees charity, say £500, and use the publicity this would generate.  Michael replied that after careful consideration following his same point last year the committee concluded we didn’t have the remit to give members’ money away. Katie suggested maybe we could have a charity month where people are invited to add more money to table money to support a designated charity. This will be considered at the next committee meeting.
David Ford thanked Michael for being a great Chairman and steering the club post pandemic. Michael responded by thanking the committee once again for the team effort.
The meeting finished at 7:35pm
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